
DOL EXTENDS OVERTIME COVERAGE FOR
DIRECT CARE WORKERS

The U.S. Department of Labor has extended minimum wage and overtime coverage for
certain domestic service employees who provide home health care services for the elderly,
infirmed, and disabled.  The Labor Department’s new rule will go in effect on January 1, 2015.

The Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) covers individuals employed in domestic services in
households.  In 1974, Congress extended coverage to “domestic service” workers who
perform household services in a private home, including those domestic service workers
employed directly by households or by companies too small to be covered under the FLSA. 
“Domestic service employment” includes services performed in or about a private home by
nurses, certified nurse aides, home health care aides and other individuals providing direct
care services.

Currently, certain domestic service workers, also known as “direct care workers,” who are
employed to provide “companionship services,” such as companions for elderly persons or
persons with an illness, injury, or disability are generally not required to be paid minimum
wage and overtime pay. The newly revised regulations attempt, however, to narrow this
companionship service exemption so that many of these workers who are now exempt from
minimum wage and overtime coverage under the FLSA, such as certified nursing assistants,
home health aides, and other caregivers, would be protected under the FLSA once the new
regulations go into effect.  In addition, third-party employers will no longer be entitled to
claim either the companionship services or live-in domestic service employee exemptions
under the new regulations.

Under the Department’s new regulations, the definition of “companionship services” is more
clearly and narrowly defined.  Specifically, companionship services will be defined to include
providing fellowship and protection (defined as engaging the person in social, physical, and
mental activities such as conversation, reading, games, etc., and being present with the
person to monitor his or her safety and well-being), and may also include assisting with
activities of daily living (ADLs) (such as dressing, grooming, feeding, bathing, toileting, and
transferring) and instrumental activities of daily living (IADLs) (tasks that enable a person to
live independently at home such as meal preparation, driving, light housework, managing
finances, and assistance with taking medication) as long as this assistance is not more than
20% of the time worked in any workweek.  If a direct care worker meets this duties test, an

https://www.wilaw.com/dol-extends-overtime-coverage-for-direct-care-workers/
https://www.wilaw.com/dol-extends-overtime-coverage-for-direct-care-workers/


individual, family, or household who employs such a person may claim the companionship
services exemption under the FLSA.  If, on the other hand, the direct care worker spends
more than 20% of his or her workweek providing services that do not consist of fellowship
and protection, such as grocery shopping, cooking, and other ADLs and IADLs, then the
worker must be paid minimum wage for all hours worked and overtime for any hours worked
over 40 in the workweek.

For additional information, see the Department of Labor’s Fact Sheet: Application of the Fair
Labor Standards Act to Domestic Services, Final Rule.
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